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P R O C E E D I N G S

(9:32 a.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Today we continue the hearings to receive the testimony of Postal Service witnesses in support of Docket No. R2001-1, Request for Rate and Fee Changes.



Does anyone have any procedural matters to  discuss before we continue?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Four witnesses are scheduled to appear today.  They are Witnesses Meehan, Patelunas, Kay and Smith.  The Postal Service has requested that Witness Smith be taken first.



Mr. Heselton, would you please introduce your witness?



MR. HESELTON:  Yes, Commissioner Omas.  The Postal Service calls Mark A. Smith to the stand.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Smith, would you rise, please?  Raise your right hand.



Whereupon,


MARK A. SMITH



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Be seated.

//

//




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-15.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. HESELTON:


Q
Mr. Smith, my colleague is handing you two copies of a document entitled Direct Testimony of Mark A. Smith on behalf of the United States Postal Service and identified as USPS-T-15.  Are you familiar with this document?


A
Yes, I am.


Q
Was it prepared by yourself?


A
Yes.


Q
Do you have any changes to make to this document since it was filed?


A
No I don't.


Q
And if you were to give this testimony today orally, it would be the same as filed?


A
Yes.


Q
Your document identifies three library references to be sponsored as testimony along with USPS-T-15, specifically USPS-LR-J-52 and then the same leading designation for 53 and 54.  Were these library references prepared under your direction and control?


A
Yes.


Q
And if you were to prepare them today, they would be the same?


A
Yes.


Q
Do you have any adjustments to make to these library references?


A
No, I don't.



MR. HESELTON:  Mr. Chairman, I move that the document designated as USPS-T-15 and the accompanying library references be moved into evidence in this proceeding.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.  I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Mark A. Smith.  That testimony is received into evidence.  As is our practice, it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-15, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There was no designation for written cross-examination for Witness Smith.  Does anyone wish to enter any written cross-examination for Witness Smith?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This brings us to oral cross-examination.  No participant has requested oral cross-examination of Mr. Smith.  Is there any party here today who would like to cross-examine Witness Smith?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Smith, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to the record, and thank you again.  You're excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



(Witness excused.)



MR. HESELTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



MS. DOCHEK:  The Postal Service calls Karen Meehan.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Meehan, would you please raise your right hand?



Whereupon,


KAREN MEEHAN



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please be seated.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-11.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MS. DOCHEK:


Q
Ms. Meehan, my colleague is handing you two copies of a document entitled Direct Testimony of Karen Meehan on behalf of the United States Postal Service designated as USPS-T-11.  Are you familiar with that document?


A
Yes.


Q
Was it prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
Yes.


Q
Do you have any changes?


A
No.


Q
If you were to testify orally today, would this still be your testimony?


A
Yes.



MS. DOCHEK:  In addition, Mr. Chairman, there are a number of Category II library references associated with this witness' testimony.  They are USPS-LR-J-4, Section 1; 5, Sections 1 and 2; 6, all of the '00 BY directories; 8, the portion consisting of reconciliation to audited financial statements and reallocation of expenses by component; and 57 in its entirety.



BY MS. DOCHEK:


Q
Were these library references prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
Yes.


Q
And do you have any changes?


A
No, I don't.



MS. DOCHEK:  Mr. Chairman, I ask that the two copies of the testimony, USPS-T-11, of Karen Meehan on behalf of the United States Postal Service, as well as the portions and the entirety of the various library references I have listed, be entered into evidence.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.  I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Karen Meehan.  That testimony is received into evidence.  As is our practice, it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-11, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Meehan, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you in the hearing room this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those you previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions that you would like to make at this point to those answers?



THE WITNESS:  No.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Meehan to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence, and it is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-11 and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional cross-examination for Witness Meehan?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This now brings us to oral cross-examination.  One party has requested oral cross-examination, the United Parcel Service, Mr. McKeever.



Is there anyone else who would like to cross-examine Ms. Meehan?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, Mr. McKeever?



MR. MCKEEVER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. MCKEEVER:


Q
Good morning, Ms. Meehan.


A
Good morning.


Q
I would just like to direct your attention to your response to Interrogatory UPS/USPS-T-11-2, in particular

2(a).


A
Yes.


Q
We there asked, "What is the total cost of the Postal Service's sales function in base year 2000," and then went on to ask for separate figures for certain categories.



I do not see in your answer any number for the total cost of the Postal Service's sales function in base year 2000.  Is it possible to quantify that?


A
I believe that we made an estimate in an institutional response that was referred to in that one, UPS/USPS-T-21-6(a) redirected to the Postal Service.


Q
Okay.  So I can get the number for the cost of the sales function in that response?


A
Right.



MR. MCKEEVER:  Okay.  That's all I have, Mr. Chairman.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. McKeever.



Is there any follow up cross-examination?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Dochek, would you like some time with your witness?



MS. DOCHEK:  I don't think that will be necessary, Mr. Chairman.  We have no redirect.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Meehan, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  Thank you for being with us today.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Dochek, would you please call your next witness?



MS. DOCHEK:  Yes.  The Postal Service calls Richard Patelunas.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Would you raise your right hand?



Whereupon,


RICHARD PATELUNAS



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please be seated.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-12.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MS. DOCHEK:


Q
My colleague is handing Mr. Patelunas two copies of a document entitled Direct Testimony of Richard Patelunas on behalf of United States Postal Service designated as USPS-T-12.  Are you familiar with that document?


A
Yes.


Q
Was it prepared by your or under your supervision?


A
Yes.


Q
Does it include your errata of October 31, 2001?


A
Yes, it does.


Q
And if you were to testify orally today, would this still be your testimony?


A
Yes.



MS. DOCHEK:  In addition, Mr. Chairman, there are several Category II library references associated with the testimony of this witness, USPS-LR-J-4, Sections 2 through 9; 5, Sections 3 through 6; 6 all FY '01, FY '02 and FY '03 files; all of No. 7, all of No. 9; all of No. 48; and Section 1 of 49.



BY MS. DOCHEK:


Q
Are you familiar with these documents?


A
Yes.


Q
Were they prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
Yes.


Q
Do you have any changes?


A
No, I don't.



MS. DOCHEK:  Mr. Chairman, I ask that the direct testimony of Richard Patelunas on behalf of United States Postal Service designated as USPS-T-12 and the portions of the library references I have listed and the other library references in their entirety be entered into evidence.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Richard L. Patelunas.  That testimony is received into evidence.  However, as is our practice, it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-12, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Patelunas, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you in the hearing room this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make at this time?



THE WITNESS:  No.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Patelunas to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence, and it is to be transcribed into the record.

//

//




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-12 and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for Witness Patelunas?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This now brings us to oral cross-examination.  One party has requested oral cross-examination, the Parcel Shippers Association.



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  They are not here.



MS. DOCHEK:  Mr. Chairman, Mr. May contacted me Friday afternoon and indicated that he likely would not have any cross-examination.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Therefore, Ms. Dochek, I would imagine you don't need any time with your witness?



MS. DOCHEK:  Oh, I'm not sure.  No.  There will be no redirect.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Patelunas, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  Again, thank you.  You are now excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thanks.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Koetting, would you please introduce your witness?



MR. KOETTING:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Postal Service calls as its next witness Nancy R. Kay.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Kay, would you raise your right hand?



Whereupon,


NANCY R. KAY



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please be seated.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-21.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. KOETTING:


Q
Ms. Kay, could you please state your full name and position for the record?


A
Nancy R. Kay.  I'm a senior consultant with Foster Associates.


Q
I've handed you a document entitled USPS-T-21, Direct Testimony of Nancy R. Kay on behalf of the United States Postal Service.  Are you familiar with this document?


A
Yes, I am.


Q
Was it prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
Does the copy that I've handed you reflect the revised pages of 10-31-01?


A
Yes, it looks like it does.


Q
Do you have any other changes to make this morning?


A
No.


Q
If you were to testify orally today, would this be your testimony?


A
Yes, it would.


Q
Ms. Kay, was it your intention to sponsor Category II library references associated with this testimony?


A
Yes.


Q
And are those Category II library references the ones listed in your table of contents as USPS-LR-J-70, Rural Carrier Analysis; USPS-LR-J-71, Rural Mail Count Data;

LR-J-72, Supporting Materials Relating Incremental Cost Model; and J-73, Calculation of Single Subclass Stop Ratios?


A
Yes, those are my library references.



MR. KOETTING:  Mr. Chairman, the Postal Service would request that the direct testimony of Nancy R. Kay on behalf of the United States Postal Service designated as USPS-T-21 and the associated library references be admitted into evidence in this proceeding.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected testimony of Nancy R. Kay.  That testimony is received into evidence.  However, as is our practice, it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-21, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Kay, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you this morning in the hearing room?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make at this point in your answers?



THE WITNESS:  No.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Kay to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence and is to be transcribed into the record.

//




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-21 and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for Witness Kay?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  No party has requested oral cross-examination of Witness Kay.  Is there any party who wants to cross-examine this witness?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Kay, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  Thank you.  You are now excused.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This concludes today's hearing.  We will reconvene tomorrow morning at 9:30 a.m. when we will receive testimony from Postal witnesses Pickett, Bradley and Shenk.



Thank you.



(Whereupon, at 9:50 a.m. the hearing in the

above-entitled matter was adjourned, to reconvene at

9:30 a.m. on Tuesday, December 18, 2001.)

//

//
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